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ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES
MEETING 3
October 6, 2011 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 2:03 pm
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was moved, seconded and approved by unanimous consent
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes of the September 22nd meeting were moved, seconded and approved by unanimous consent.
3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of September 22, 2011

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 


Chair Vollendorf announced that that the title of this year’s Senate Retreat will be: “Connect! Teaching, Learning, and Working on a Digital Campus.” Invitations have been sent out via Doodle and Senators were asked to respond and to check their spam files if they have not received an invitation.  There will be two door prizes at this year’s retreat.
Chair Vollendorf asked if any Senators had questions for her or the State-wide Senators regarding the ASCSU reports she had emailed to the Senate. There being none, she moved the agenda.
4.2 Nominating Committee: Report from the Chair
Senator Sciortino, Chair of the nominating Committee, moved the following nominations.

· Faculty Center for Professional Development Advisory Board

· Jonathon O’Brien (CED) 

· Natalie Whitehouse-Capuano (CHHS) 

· Student Media Board of the ASI 

· Ilan Mitchell-Smith (CLA) 

· Child Development Center Board of Directors 

· Lorin Johnson (COTA)

The nominations were seconded. There being no objections or nominations from floor, the nominations were approved by unanimous consent.

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: None.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
5.1 Report of the President (2:05-2:15 p.m.)

President Alexander stated that there was little new to report on the budget front. Sacramento is in limbo at present. At the Federal level we are playing defense on Pell Grants. He addressed a rumor that the Chancellor’s Office was sitting on 1.5 billion dollars. He explained that some of that money is being held hostage by the State.  The fund is tuition and fee money that we have collected. Recent change means that the Chancellor’s Office now controls that money rather than Sacramento.  It will be used to pay salaries and current year expenses. 
This Sunday will be a busy day on campus. The Long Beach Marathon will be passing through campus. There is a soccer game and a basketball game.
We have reached an agreement with our neighbors, the VA hospital, that will create 40 additional day care slots for University employees.
5.2 CFA Report (2:15-2:20 p.m.)

Professor Arroyo spoke on behalf of CFA President Yamada who is in negotiations.  He read a statement urging faculty to educate the public on the issues facing higher education and to vote to support a one-day strike should CFA call for one. 
6. SPECIAL ORDERS: None
7. OLD BUSINESS
7.1 General Education Policy 08-00 Revisions (AS-830-10/CEPC) - SECOND READING

Chair Vollendorf notified the Senate that a new Executive Order had come out regarding General Education, thereby necessitating a change in language in the policy. Senator Freesemann moved to insert “and the current CSU Executive Order governing General Education” to the end of the section 1.3 and also where applicable in the document.  The motion was seconded and Senator Freesemann spoke to it.  .
There being no questions or objections, the amendment was approved by unanimous consent.  The Senate returned to proceeding through the document ad seriatim starting with section 5.
Senator Freesemann moved to strike “Natural Science” from the title of Category B in section 5.   The motion was seconded. Associate Vice-President Mahoney explained the difference between CSULB Executive Order 1033 and the 2008 G.E. policy. The PowerPoint explaining the difference will be posted on the senate website on the GE input page. AVP Mahoney stated that the changes to the G.E. policy reflect LEAP outcomes. Our current sub-categories are confusing to students.  Our letter designations do not always match with those used in Executive Orders or Assist.org, the transfer evaluation bible.
Senator Olson agreed with AVP Mahoney and supported the amendment. 

Senator Hamano moved to amend Senator Freesemann’s amendment to include “technology.” The amendment was rejected by Senator Freesemann as unfriendly.

Senator Bill opposed the amendment. To replace “Natural Sciences” with “Scientific Inquiry” might mean that any course with “Science” in the title could count towards that requirement. 

Senator Fisher stated that the subcategories define the general category. Life and physical sciences are listed as sub-categories as well as Mathematics and Quantitate Reasoning. 

Senator Hamano stated that it was a question of whether we were going to use the Chancellor’s Office’s language or campus language.
Senator Torabzadeh ceded the floor to Lily Gossage, Recruitment/Retention Center Coordinator for the College of Engineering. She endorsed the use of “technology” in the title of Category B.  After a brief discussion it was clear she was speaking to an amendment by Senator Hamano that had not yet been made.
Senator Underwood stated that if “Natural Sciences” was deleted, “Scientific Inquiry” might also refer to Social Sciences.

There being no further questions or comments the vote was taken on the amendment.
The vote on Senator Freesemann’s amendment to strike “Natural Sciences” was


Yes: 27 
Not: 29 
Abstain: 4

The amendment was defeated. 

Senator Hamano moved to amend the title for Category B to read “Science, Technology & Mathematics.” The amendment was seconded by Senator Torabzadeh. Senator Hamano spoke to his amendment. 
Senator Hamano rejected three suggested amendments to his amendment as unfriendly.
Senator Torabzadeh spoke in support of the amendment.  
The floor was ceded to Professor Picket who said that the policy is used by many different communities on campus including faculty.  The language of the policy is a signal to faculty of what they can teach and what is valued. 

After further discussion on the category, the vote on Senator Hamano’s amendment was taken. The vote was:

Yes: 34 
No: 24 
Abstain: 1

The amendment was passed.
Senator Olson move to re-insert “Mathematics/Quantitate Reasoning” into the Category title. The motion was seconded by Senator Hempel-Lamer.  Senator Olson spoke to her amendment. She said it would stress the important of classes like Statistics that are used by the Social Sciences.
Senator Hempel-Lamer said that as an advisor on campus she supported any information that helped students to understand the category.
After a discussion on the proposed language, the vote was taken on Senator Olson’s amendment. The vote was:

Yes: 
45 
No:
15 
Abstain: 2

The amendment was approved.
Senator Quam-Wickham moved to amend the title of Category D (Section 5) to “Social Sciences & Citizenship.” The amendment was seconded by Senator Fradella. Senator Quam-Wickham spoke to it.  She said the aim of the amendment was to shorten and simplify category titles and to facilitate linkage to transfer student online systems such as Assist.org.  The chairs of History, Political Science, and Psychology all supported the change.
Senator Fradella said that as Chair of Criminal Justice he also supported the change.
Senator Hood said that he supported concision.
There being no objections, the amendment was passed by unanimous consent.
Senator Freesemann moved to amend the title of Category E (section 5) to read “Lifelong Learning and Self-Development.” The amendment was seconded by Senator Torabzadeh and supported by Senator Quam-Wickham. Senator Freesemann said that the change would make the category title consistent with the relevant Executive Orders. There being no objections, the amendment was passed by unanimous consent.
Senator Miles made a suggestion to insert parenthetical information in the Category titles to facilitate identification with Executive Orders and Assist.org category names. The full Senate agreed to this and the Senate staff will ensure this gets accomplished after the Senate discusses the full policy.
After discussion on amending the title of section 5.2.1 to reflect changes in the category title, Senator Fradella moved to table discussion until the subheading had been discussed. Senator Hood seconded the motion. There being no objections, the motion was carried.
Senator Freesemann moved to amend section 5.2.1.1 to read “Life Sciences” instead of “Biological Sciences” to make the title consistent with the relevant Executive Order. Senator Torabzadeh seconded.
Senator Olson supported the amendment.
There being no further questions or discussion, the vote was taken on Senator Freesemann’s amendment. The vote was:

Yes: 57 
No: 4 

The amendment was approved.
Dean Golshani moved to strike section 5.2.1.1.   He said the requirement placed an additional burden for many students.  The amendment was seconded by Senator Hamano. AVP Mahoney stated that a life science was explicitly required by Executive Order.  Senator Vollendorf ruled the amendment out of order.
 
Senator Behl moved to amend section 5.2.1.1 to keep the language of the current policy which would require a laboratory experience as part of the requirement when taking a Life Science course.
The amendment was seconded and Senator Behl spoke to it. He said that the proposal to remove the lab requirement was contrary to mission of the University.  A curricular change should not be made because of logistical problems.  Scientific literacy is increasingly important. Laboratory experience is proven to be the best pedagogical approach to teaching sciences.  Experience in labs helps to recruit majors to the sciences.
Senator Bill ceded his time to Professor Kwon, chair of Physics and Astronomy. Professor Kwon emphasized that deficiencies in K-12 education made hands-on experience in college labs that much more important.
Senator Freesemann opposed Senator Behl’s amendment saying that the proposed changes would align the policy with Executive Order 1065 and provide flexibility for transfer students.  G.E. programs have to be sustainable and that means that access is an issue that has to be addressed.
Senator Olson spoke against Senator Behl’s amendment.  She agreed with his argument in principle, but pointed out that many students would be required to take two labs in any case because of their major. 
Senator Underwood ceded her time to Professor Livingston, Chair of Biological Sciences. Professor Livingston argued that access is not really an issue because we have a resources issue due to budget constraints; it takes time and resources to expand lab facilities; lab facilities have been expand recently and will continue to expand; and labs are the best pedagogical approach to teaching sciences.  Curricular requirements should be determined by experts in that field.  

Senator Fischer ceded his time to Dean Millar. Dean Millar stated that access is a real issue.  Nursing and other students who need labs for their major are being squeezed out of these classes. He agreed in principle with Senator Behl and Professor Livingston’s arguments, but the lack of lab seats is a real and pressing issue.
Senator Quam-Wickham agreed that labs are important, but access is a problem.  She has seen many students held up from graduation by a 1 unit lab requirement.  

Senator Green agreed that lab experience was advisable and supported R. Behl’s amendment.
Senator Fenton spoke to issue as Director of the University Center for Undergraduate Advising. She said that COTA students have difficulty squeezing labs into their heavy schedules.  Everyday advisors are referring students to community colleges to meet the lab requirement. There are problems for transfer students and for Health Science students who need the lab courses for their majors.
Senator Fradella stated that he was deeply ambivalent about the proposed amendment. He agreed that there is a pressing need for more scientific literacy, but he was also sensitive to access issues.  It is not fair to make curricular decisions based on resources, but the reality is that resources are scarce. There is also the problem that under the current policy we treat native and transfer students differently.  We need to find more creative ways to teach science to non-science majors.
Senator Suazo spoke in favor of Senator Behl’s amendment. He agreed with the pedagogical argument and stated that hands-on lab experience is important for first-generation college students.
8. NEW BUSINESS (TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.)
8.1 Grade Appeals Policy (AS-832-10/CEPC) - FIRST READING
Other business having been finished ahead of schedule, Chair Vollendorf moved to move the agenda at 2:15 p.m. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Professor Brazier, Chair of the CEPC, moved the first reading. The motion was seconded and Professor Brazier spoke to it. The purpose of the amendment to the policy is to limit the legal exposure of the chair of the Grade Appeals Committee.  A past chair of the University Grade Appeal Committee, along with a Dean and several other faculty, wasted a day in Small Claims Court because of a lawsuit. 
Provost Para stated that he was prepared to take responsibility for any legal exposure arising from the Grade Appeal process and that he recognized that assigning grades was the faculty’s prerogative.
Senator Walter requested information on the outcome of grade appeals and Chair Vollendorf responded that the Senate Office would collect the data. Senator Walter was concerned that grade appeals might be rarely successful and that, if true, this might indicate a problem with the process. Senator Klink suggested that the Executive Committee could review the data once it is collected to identify any possible implementation issues.
Professor Brazier stated that some confusion arises in respect to section 5.4 which allows a college level grade appeals committee to refer a matter back to the department.  There is concern that an infinite loop might be created with the department and the college level committees referring a matter back and forth. Section 5.6 deals with this issue, but it might be worthwhile to introduce an amendment to section 5.4 at the time of the second reading to further clarify the matter.
9. ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 4:01 pm.










